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Woodland Creation
Countryside Stewardship
From the 2018 application round there are 218 applications proceeding for the planting of over 3.5 million trees (an estimated 2,167  ha). Of these, 166 agreements have now been offered – this is the highest number of agreements offered for a single year since Countryside Stewardship launched in 2015 and we have reached this figure three months earlier than  previous years.  

Since opening for all-year round applications in September we have received eight applications for approximately 41,000 trees.
Illegal felling – successful prosecutions
The FC has successfully prosecuted three cases of unlicenced tree felling since September 2018.
· a developer pleaded guilty to felling 34 trees prior to submitting a planning application and was fined £910. 
· a landowner incurred a £2,620 fine in magistrates’ court for the development-led felling of 0.3Ha of woodland. The total fine could have been closer to £7,500 but a technical point of law prevented it on this occasion. 
· due to the prescription set out in s.17A of the Forestry Act 1967, the Forestry Commission was unable to serve a Restocking Notice as the landowner was not responsible for the unlicenced felling (>50m3) on their land. Both the adjacent landowner who instructed the felling and their contractor pleaded guilty at magistrates court. 

Investigating cases of unlicenced felling remains a high priority for the Regulations team, contributing to the protection of  England’s woodland. It is encouraging that the re-invigorated efforts of Woodland Officers in investigating alleged illegal fellings is now starting to translate into prosecutions. Work continues to increase the penalties applied by the courts to those prosecutions.
External Launch of Felling Licence Online
Following extensive testing with key external users and internal processing of applications received in paper format, Felling Licence Online was launched to external users on 24 October.  This allows applicants, either a land owner or their authorised agent, to apply for, track, manage and print their licences online.  The online facility is being promoted through e-alerts and directly to our ‘top 40’ users of felling licences.   Up to 12 November, 66 external users had registered and 121 external applications had been made.  We will continue to monitor and communicate both uptake and performance.
Budget announcements
£50 million funding was announced in the 2018 autumn budget statement to help strengthen the domestic carbon offset market through introducing a Woodland Carbon Guarantee (WCaG). The WCaG will provide future payments for a period of 30 years for the carbon sequestration associated with new woodland, once the carbon has been sequestered.  Details of the scheme are still to be finalised, but it is hoped that the guarantee will open in late summer to allow for planting during the 2019/20 planting season.

The government will also provide £10 million funding between 2019/20 and 2022/23 for local community planting and urban trees.

English Tree Strategy
On 26 November, the Secretary of State announced that the Government will publish a new English Tree Strategy in 2019.

It will set out ambitions for the benefits that can be delivered by trees, woodland and forestry, including by more woodland creation and more woodland management.

The Forestry Commission will play a key role in helping to shape this strategy.

There will be wide-reaching engagement with the forestry sector to help produce a strategy that all are committed to deliver and the consultation process will take place next year. 
EU Exit Preparation and Plant Health Regulation

The plant health team continues to work with Defra colleagues and key stakeholders (i.e. the Timber Trades Federation, the forest nursery sector and the wood packaging sector via Timcon) on EU exit preparations. The Plant Health team has also re-tendered its contract for timber import checks and is on schedule to send out award letters on 14 December. Tenders have been received for all the main ports of entry which will provide the flexibility to respond to the anticipated uplift in import checks.  

The team has successfully applied on behalf of the UK to re-join the OECD scheme of the certification of forest reproductive material (FRM) moving in international trade. Membership of the OECD scheme will be a requirement for UK FRM to be treated as equivalent under EU rules if we leave with no deal. EU exit legislation that correct deficiencies in our national plant health and FRM law has been prepared and is now going through final checks before being laid in December. 

As well as EU Exit planning, the team is continuing to work with forestry stakeholders and the devolved administrations over issues around full implementation of the new EU plant health regulation in 2019. Ministers have agreed that a timber passporting system should adhere to the legal requirements, be proportionate and keep burdens on the forestry sector to a minimum whilst implementing the new regulations in full. A fourth workshop to discuss the implications for internal passporting of timber and bark products was held in October, and follow-up meetings with stakeholders are taking place in December to work through best practice guidance for the sector. The team is also actively feeding into UK positions as part of negotiating tertiary legislation under the new EU regulations. For example, substantive exemptions have been achieved that avoids the requirement for timber passporting down to final domestic users. 

APF Show
Forestry Commission England joined with Forest Research to present a coordinated approach celebrating 100 years of forestry at the APF Exhibition in September. Messages and images relating to our work since 1919 were included in this year’s marquee design and content. 
We engaged with over 1,000 visitors to our marquee across the three days, which is on par with previous years and a good result as APF’s organisers reported total visitors to this year’s show were down by around 2,000 on 2016 due to the high winds and rain.
To build on our reputation as Government’s forestry experts FC England ran a joint seminar programme with Confor. We hosted six seminars covering timber, forests and markets, future incentives, management of ash post Chalara, felling licence online, tree health and woodland creation. These attracted good numbers and positive feedback. 
Seven schools took part in the FCE-led schools programme, compared to just two schools in 2016. The West District’s learning team supported the show’s organisers with the programme’s creation and promotion, and this played a big part in the increase in schools engagement.
Sir Harry Studholme and Sir William Worsley launched the ‘Action plan for climate change adaptation of forests, woods and trees in England’ on behalf of the Forestry Climate Change Working Group (FCCWG), which contains 13 priority actions to complete over the next five years as part of the 2015 Forestry Climate Change Accord.
Centenary Launch
The industry launch of the Forestry Commission centenary was at the Euroforest dinner which took place at Ragley Hall on the eve of APF. Tree champion Sir William Worsley, introduced by Sir Harry Studholme, was the after dinner speaker. The event went very well and proved to be an excellent platform for engaging with a variety of stakeholders about our plans. 

The public launch of the centenary was held at Dalby Forest on 8 October. The event saw the unveiling of our co-commission with 14-18 NOW, the First World War centenary programme, by Turner Prize winning artist Rachel Whiteread. The combined press and VIP launch event was attended by 60 guests, a mix of national and local stakeholders, press and FC representatives. Feedback from guests highlighted that the Nissen Hut sculpture was very well received and exceeded expectations. Press coverage included titles as diverse as the Observer, Vogue, Yorkshire Post and extensive arts press with TV coverage on BBC News and BBC Look North. A major feature is planned for Countryfile to be aired early in 2019. A staff launch event was held on 9 October with 60 colleagues from across the FE District, FS Area and FR teams attending. Nissen Hut was open to the public from 10 October. Independent audience monitoring and evaluation is now underway.  

RHS Chelsea Flower Show 2019
On 28 November the Royal Horticultural Society publically announced The Resilience Garden as part of the RHS Chelsea Flower Show 2019. In our centenary year the Forestry Commission has teamed up with multi award-winning designer Sarah Eberle and experienced contractor Crocus to create The Resilience Garden which looks ahead to the challenges facing forests of the future, exploring how they can be made resilient to a changing climate and the increasing threats of pests and diseases. Set within the British countryside The Resilience Garden will feature different habitats mimicking existing and probable effects of climate change, with plants and trees chosen to thrive in these conditions. We are working very closely with Defra’s Chief Plant Health Officer and our colleagues at APHA to ensure that we follow the best possible biosecurity protocols creating a model approach for future RHS shows. 

The garden is supported by the William Robinson Charitable Trust, Gravetye Manor Hotel and Restaurant, Kingscote Estate, Forestry Commission England and partners Defra and APHA. Action Oak and Observatree have also been engaged to ensure connection with other plant health initiatives. 

Minister Visit to Goyt Valley
At the beginning of October Minister David Rutley, after having been in post only four weeks, visited the PFE site at Goyt Valley in the Peak District.
Minister Rutley was keen to gain a deeper understanding of the public forest estate, what it delivers and how this is achieved in practice.  He expressed an interest in finding out more about timber and productive forest management and seeing larger scale timber operation, as well as gaining further understanding of the environmental aspects of forestry. He also expressed his clear support for social delivery from the public forest estate.
Forest Enterprise CEO

Simon Hodgson will be leaving Forest Enterprise England after 13 years service to take up a new role as CEO of the new Forestry and Land Scotland agency. Ian Gambles is taking on Simon’s duties on an interim basis, before a new CEO for Forestry England is recruited next year.
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